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APPROVED MINUTES 

FLORIDA CLERKS OF COURT OPERATIONS CORPORATION 

FEBRUARY 25, 2020 2:30 PM EST 

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL MEETING 

Via WebEx and Conference call 

 

The February 25th, 2020 meeting of the Executive Council of the Florida Clerks of Court Operations 

Corporation (CCOC) was called to order by Executive Council Chair JD Peacock at approximately 2:45 PM.  

Council Members present during the meeting were the Honorable JD Peacock, Honorable Jeff Smith, 

Honorable Tiffany Moore Russell, Honorable Stacy Butterfield, Honorable Angel Colonneso, Honorable 

John Crawford, Honorable Ron Ficarrotta, Honorable Todd Newton, and the Honorable Laura Roth. 

Honorable Ron Ficarrotta and Honorable Harvey Ruvin attended the meeting by telephone. There was a 

quorum. Chair Peacock welcomed all to the meeting.   

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Chair Peacock asked if there were any changes or additions to the agenda. There were no additions. A 

motion to approve the agenda was made by Clerk Smith and seconded by Clerk Colonneso. Chair Peacock 

asked if there was any discussion. Hearing none, the vote was taken, and the agenda was approved 

unanimously. 

 

WEBEX TRAINING 

Chair Peacock asked Marleni Bruner to brief the Council on the use of WebEx for the Council meetings 

as well as the other CCOC Committee meetings. She talked briefly about some of the most important 

tools of WebEx and noted that more detail would be given tomorrow during the CCOC‘s  conference 

presentation. Chair Peacock thanked Ms. Bruner. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES – DECEMBER 10. 2019 

Chair Peacock asked CCOC Secretary/Treasurer Clerk Moore Russell to present the minutes of the 

previous meeting, December 10, 2019. She asked the council if there were any corrections. There were 

none. Clerk Moore Russell made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted and Clerk Crawford 

seconded the motion. There was no discussion and the minutes were approved unanimously. 
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TREASURER’S REPORT 

CCOC Secretary/Treasurer Clerk Moore Russell continued by presenting the Treasurer’s Report. She 

noted that the expenditures were sent out to all Council members and currently CCOC is in line with their 

budget through January 2020. The CCOC is currently operating under budget. She wanted to highlight for 

transparency the OPS staff is 2/3 above where it needed to be. She asked John to give an update for the 

record and if anyone had questions. He explained that CCOC has hired an individual to help with the data 

conversion for the operational budget submitted to CCOC. That data is taken and put into a system. We 

also have a vacant position and will wait after the Legislative session to fill that position and will be using 

the person to help with reporting in that process as well. Clerk Moore Russell asked if there were any 

questions from the Council. Chair Peacock had a question about what OPS means. Mr. Dew stated that 

the person was part time as other personnel services. Clerk Moore Russell made a motion to accept the 

Treasurer’s Report. Clerk Newton seconded the motion. Chair Peacock asked if there was any discussion. 

Hearing none, the vote was taken, and the motion passed.  

 

ELECTION PROCESS 

Clerk Moore Russell continued with the CCOC election process. Each year CCOC is required to conduct 

an election for members of our Executive Council. The four members who have a term ending in June are 

Clerk John Crawford, Clerk JD Peacock, Clerk Stacy Butterfield and Clerk Harvey Ruvin. Clerks in each of 

the four population groups, including those clerks whose terms are expiring can submit their intent .to 

run for the position by April 15, 2020.  The newly elected Council members will start their term July 1, 

2020 after being sworn in at the summer conference on June 22, 2020. For the record Clerk Newton, 

Clerk Roth, Clerk Smith and herself are not part of this election process. In the packet, there is a timeline. 

She asked for the Council’s approval of the election schedule. March 31, 2020, the notification of the 

election will be sent to all the Clerks about the upcoming election. April 15, 2020 is the deadline to submit 

your interest to serve. May 13, 2020 ballots will be distributed to all Clerks. June 4, 2020, we will ask for 

the receival of those ballots. June 12, 2020, the ballots will be opened by Bill Sittig, CPA. June 22, 2020 

those positions will be sworn in. Clerk Moore Russell asked if anyone had any questions about the 

upcoming election timeline and the CPA firm we want to use. Clerk Moore Russell made a motion to 

approve the election schedule for 2020 and the selection of the CPA firm. The motion was seconded by 

Clerk Colonneso. Chair Peacock asked if there was any discussion. Hearing none, he called for a vote. 

The motion passed. 
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CCOC FINANCIAL AUDIT 

Clerk Moore Russell asked John Dew to introduce the CPA firm of Law, Reed, Crona and Munroe who 

did the annual financial audit of the CCOC office. This was their first year conducting the audit for CFY 

18/19 and they did a great job. Richard Law was on the phone to answer any questions about this audit. 

Clerk Moore Russell then presented the audit to the Council. Chair Peacock added that the audit can be 

found in your packet. He asked the Council if there were any questions. Clerk Smith wanted to point out 

that the audit was done well and there were no difficulties with CCOC financial management of the office. 

Clerk Smith also wanted to commend the staff on a job well done.  

Chair Peacock wanted to follow up on the audit as well to say everything went well. He asked if Clerks 

or Clerk staff had questions. There were no questions. A motion was made to accept and adopt the audit 

by Clerk Moore Russell and seconded by Clerk Smith. Chair Peacock asked if there was any further 

discussion. Hearing none, the vote was taken. The motion passed unanimously.  Chair Peacock thanked 

Clerk Moore Russell and the team from the new audit firm. He appreciated their hard work.  

 

ANNUAL EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR EVALUATION 

Chair Peacock explained that each year, the Council does an evaluation individually on the Executive 

Director and then the CCOC’s attorney, Mr. Boyd and his team gathers the input from the Council 

members and puts the findings into a document that is presented to the Chair. The Chair then will provide 

the findings to the Council. Chair Peacock wanted to touch on some of the highlights. The letter from Mr. 

Boyd will go out to all the Council members soon. It provides comments as well as a rating system in 

areas of; communication, relationship with Clerks, fiscal and leadership skills, management of 

employees, and knowledge of the job. Of the twelve members of the Council, nine members did an 

evaluation. Of the possible 405 points, Mr. Dew received 381 or an average of 94.07. Chair Peacock was 

pleased and highlighted that Mr. Dew held well organized meetings and agenda materials were always 

provided. He pointed out one thing that could be done better was getting the materials out sooner. 

However, Chair Peacock took the blame for the issue as many times there were meetings of the Budget 

Committee just days before the Council meeting that delayed important materials going out sooner to the 

Council. He will try and help get the materials out sooner this year. Mr. Dew’s rating increased slightly 

over last year. Chair Peacock thanked him for his service and commended the CCOC staff for their support 

of John. Chair Peacock opened the floor for any comments from the Council. Clerk Smith spoke that John 

Dew worked well with Clerks and that he was always available. Judge Ficarrotta wanted the Clerks to 

know that John is a great ambassador and fighter for the Clerks. He expressed what a pleasure it is 

working with John. Clerk Moore Russell noted how efficient and timely John has been for the Council. 

Clerk Butterfield commented that John has been very diligent in scheduling meetings for the Chairs of 
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the CCOC Council and the FCCC and making sure the meetings happen. Clerk Crawford thanked him also 

for his steadfast support of the Council and Clerks through these many years.  John Dew thanked the 

CCOC staff for doing such incredible things and noted he looked forward to eventually helping the Clerks 

receive a stable funding source in the next few years.  

 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

Chair Peacock stated that there has not been an Executive Committee meeting since the last Executive 

Council meeting. He followed with a comment about the joint leadership call yesterday between CCOC 

leadership and staff and FCCC leadership and staff. There were several items discussed. One being the e-

notify project. FCCC President Butterfield asked if there were any statistical numbers from this project. 

Chair Peacock stated that they reached out to our partners, OSCA. There were 1146 public users of the e-

notify system and of those 1109 notification emails have been sent and 925 notification texts have been 

sent. People are using them in 52 counties. The top five counties are Orange, Pasco, Okaloosa, Polk and 

Duval. The Chair mentioned that he has not received any calls to say that it is broke, or it is hard, or staff 

is spending too much time with it. The overall solidness of it means it is working well and is very minimal 

work for staff to use it. The measurement of the system was getting people to use it. Getting it started in 

this legislative session was a good message to Senator Brandis and the Legislature who funded this 

project. As we go forward, we will start working on additional measurements. 

Chair Peacock continued that the Leadership also talked about the OPPAGA study and his desire to 

follow the lead of the FCCC committee that Clerk Green is leading that evaluated that study. So far, the 

Corporation has not gotten any further requests regarding their findings. He asked if anyone had any 

questions. There were none. 

 

BUDGET COMMITTEE 

Chair Peacock stated that the committee had a great start for the FY 20-21 Budget process. The 

committee laid out an agenda on meeting dates and have changed it up a bit. One of his goals for this 

year is to assure all the meetings are open and accessible. Now all meetings and deliberations are going 

to use WebEx. He mentioned that meetings would alternate, one in person and one via WebEx. The in-

person meetings will be where the committee will be making decisions. The meetings via WebEx will be 

workshops where the committee will be seeking input from staff. The meetings will be driven by staff 

making recommendations on how to do things and the committee will set policies. There has been an in-

person meeting and a WebEx meeting. The Committee has set some policies.  We are trying to streamline 

the Budget Request process this year to make it easier on everyone. Instead of being a full-on budget form 

this year, we will save that for the operational budget down the way and we will develop a base budget 
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based on what we know from your current budget. Then we will ask Clerks to turn in a request for the delta 

between that base budget and what is needed for next year. The committee has been working on criteria, 

evaluation, and priorities and how we would take those requests. The next in-person meeting will be held 

at the end of March. It will be at the end of the legislative session and we should know the impacts at that 

point. Clerk Smith asked if there would be some results from the REC.  Chair Peacock stated that there 

might be some estimates but the actual numbers to build the revenue side of the budget are in July. Chair 

Peacock opened the floor to any questions regarding the Budget Committee.  

Clerk Roth asked for clarification if the base budget must come before the Council. Chair Peacock said 

that the committee adopted the concept of the base budget at the January meeting. The concept is that 

everyone is operating today from their operational budget. That is the starting point of a base budget. Then 

there will be adjusts made. One was the $10 million cumulative excess that was factored into the budget 

for the current year.  That is a non-recurring thing.  Legislation said that was a onetime $10 million and 

this next year we are going to split the cumulative excess with the Legislature. We are forecasting that to 

be $1 or $ 2 million. That is a difference of $8 million. That was nonrecurring and that was deducted from 

everyone’s base budget.  The committee voted to add a 3% salary adjustment across the board. That is 

part of the base budget that you start with. There were some nonrecurring requests for some special 

funding from last year. If it was recurring, then it stayed in your base budget. If it was not recurring it was 

taken out. When the Legislature decides on adding new judges, then that will be an automatic thing of 

adding in the personnel number to the county using the average personnel costs.  The last thing we added 

to the draft base budget, we were removing personnel that had been vacant for 180 days. That becomes 

the starting point for us to apply the priorities that the Budget Committee applies to your base budget. 

Clerk Roth asked if that would be in the 20-21 budget cycle. Chair Peacock said that it would be 20-21 

budgets and that there would be more at the CCOC training tomorrow. He asked if there were any more 

questions from the council or audience had any questions. There were none. 

 

PIE COMMITTEE 

 
Chair Peacock called upon Clerk Tara Green to give the PIE Committee report. Clerk Green began by 

saying the PIE Committee met on February 5th, 2020. She has three items to bring before the Council for 

approval and four to five other items will be provided as information. The first one she is seeking action 

on is approval of the 18-19 Annual Collection Agent Report compiled by CCOC staff. This is a required 

report by statute. Couple of things to note. Clerks reported they had a combined 111 collection contracts 

for the fiscal year. That tells us that offices have multiple collection agencies. There was a decline in 

collections, 12.1%. Most of that was due to Civil Traffic cases dropping. There was a slight decline with 

collections from year over year. There was a slight increase in Criminal collections just a little less than 
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1%. Those are some of the highlights and the report was provided in the packet. Clerk Green asked if 

anyone has questions. There were no questions. A motion to approve the report was made by Clerk 

Butterfield and seconded by Clerk Newton. Chair Peacock asked if there was any further discussion. There 

was no discussion and vote was taken. The motion passed. 

The second item that needed action was the Guidelines for Noncomplying Cases.  Clerk Green stated 

that this applies to the driver’s license reinstatement days that came out of legislation last year. If the 

Clerks had a reinstatement day they were required to report the following types of cases: cases paid in 

full; cases put on a payment plan; driver license reinstatements; driver licenses made eligible for 

reinstatement; and cases that fail to comply with a payment plan and subsequently result in driver license 

suspension. One of the things that was found after producing the original report was trying to interpret 

what does fail to comply with a payment plan mean?  This was brought to the PIE Committee and it was 

recommended that we put together a clerk-staff workgroup that would apply to cases on payment plans 

and community service cases. This would be a consistent way of reporting. Those guidelines are in the 

packet and are brought to the Council for approval. Chair Peacock asked if there were any questions. Clerk 

Smith asked if this was an encouragement or a requirement. Clerk Green answered that it was a “may”. 

Clerk Smith made a motion to adopt the guidelines. Clerk Butterfield seconded the motion. Clerk Green 

said that this is going to be impacting the policy of what is reported for CCOC as a requirement of reporting.  

What constitutes a Driver’s License Reinstatement Day event? Clerks have been very supportive of 

initiatives to reduce the number of suspended licenses.   The question on the table is for the purpose of 

reporting, what is going to constitute a “Driver’s License Reinstatement Day” as an event. This is going to 

warrant further discussion from the FCCC and the Clerks. She just wanted to bring this in front of the 

Council. Chair Peacock asked if there were any more questions or discussion. Hearing none, he called for 

the vote. The motion passed unanimously.  

The third item that needs action is the funding increase to the CCOC Compliance, Education and Training 

contract.  In June 2019, the Council approved the contract to support staff to CIS (Compliant Improvement 

Services). The initial contract was for $31,250. The contract was for one year and then potentially two one-

year extensions.  She wanted to point out a couple of things as it relates to this contract. The purpose of 

this contract was for CIS to assist staff with compliance, education, finding tools, working with Clerks’ 

offices that were looking to enhance their compliance program and to be able to be out in the Clerk’s 

offices to support clerk staff in implementing these programs. She continued that what we found out 

immediately after contracting with CIS was the services were needed in multiple places earlier in the 

process not later in the process. She mentioned this because we held our Compliance Summit this year. 

In order to launch the Summit, Doug Isabelle could not have done it without CIS’ help. There were 150 

that attended, and a lot of work went into it. In addition to that during the budget process, we were able 
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to provide additional resources for Clerks who asked for FTEs to support their compliance program. Clerks 

have been wanting to improve their compliance programs, but not having the resources. With the funds 

available through the budget process, many offices got resources, a total of 14 FTEs. Immediately the 

services of CIS were called upon to support those individuals and those offices that were looking to take 

their compliance programs to the next level. That was a body of work outside of the normal support to staff 

and current counties. CIS has done a lot of research, produced a lot of materials that Clerks use in their 

offices. There is a Compliance Corner on the CCOC website. Please visit it is full of information. That is part 

of the contract as well.  

In addition, there was a request for some additional time to be spent with members of the New Clerk 

Academy to talk about compliance and resources that are out there. CIS was able to assist Doug to be 

able to meet that need. Clerk Green took the time to explain that the reason there is a request for 

additional funding is because the utilization rate of the CIS services was much higher than anticipated 

during the original contract. She noted that the PIE Committee did recommend that the vendor be funded 

for an additional 350 hours. The cost of that is an additional $21,875 for the remainder of the contract. 

Clerk Green noted that it is important  to note that we did a formal RFP and a review and of the two vendors 

if we had gone with the other vendor and if we were to cap the contract at the $53,125, we would have 

only gotten about 350 hours from the other vendor. Whereas, this vendor we got over 800 hours. The PIE 

Committee approved the request to bring to the Council and asks for the $21,875 to increase the CIS 

Compliance Education and Training contract. The contract language will state that it will not exceed the 

$53,125.   

Chair Peacock stated that he knew that there were some questions about contract monitoring during 

the committee meeting. The driver of this contract adjustment made midyear was the utilization. It was 

the reception and utilization from the Clerks on the use of this idea and concept which was brand new 

when the RFP was sent out. The utilization and reaction of the Clerks is what drove this as opposed to the 

vendor driving the increase. He knew there was concern and he was concerned when a contract is adjusted 

to amend it upwards midyear. He had questions during the committee meeting, but he felt like it was a 

logical reason. It is a contract that ends after this term and we can go back out and peddle the procurement 

again at that point. Clerk Green agreed. She added in addition we did not anticipate the utilization of this 

vendor. This contractor has visited over 10 sites with 5 in the pipeline. He is working with clerk staff and 

writing out a report as to the findings; what they are doing well, what you can implement, where you can 

take your compliance to the next level. It is a working document that is left with the Clerk to work with. 

That was what the initial contract was for, but all these other needs came up that were priorities. Chair 

Peacock stated that from a budget perspective and what it cost the Clerks and from the committee that 

was one of the highest priorities was compliance and collection.  
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Chair Peacock opened the floor for questions from the Council. Clerk Moore Russell stated that she was 

one of the ones on the call that raised concerns about the process. She noted again that she is always 

hesitant when there is an increase in a contract or an above and beyond of what we were told was going 

to be the guidelines for the RFP. She told John that anytime we are going to procure with someone on the 

county level you must come back to the board and ask for addendum. There should have been a separate 

contract for the compliance conference and those other things outside of what was initially bid on. This is 

a Sunshine organization and we need to be fully transparent with that and it is why she did not vote for it 

and she will not vote for it today. Clerk Green said she agreed with Clerk Moore Russell and she noted that 

it is a lesson learned. She continued in preview of a summit that reflected around compliance and around 

FTEs that were coming in and the implementation of compliance programs in defense of staff, I believe 

that they felt like that was in the scope of the contract. Clerk Green ask staff to speak to that because it 

was a decision made by staff and CCOC as it being part of the contract. John started by saying that he 

appreciated the comments and he noted that he had mentioned that we always want to be transparent 

and accountable. He said that one thing that has been done is that we do look at the contract and what it 

says on a regular basis. For example, when you read each thing that the vendor has done it is part of the 

contract. Attendance at workgroups and conferences was jointly agreed to with the contract manager. So, 

having that compliance contract was certainly in the realm of this. He continued what we did not know was 

the number of Clerks that would be interested in using the service. We did not know that the Budget 

Committee was going to be given dollars to 14 Clerks to staff the FTEs which then drew upon this vendor 

to give services. Doug came to me and said a number of Clerk’s offices were requesting the vendor’s 

services. He saw the lack of hours available in the contract and Doug came to me and asked if we could 

honor the Clerk’s requests for services. We saw this happening so we talked to Clerk Green and Chair 

Peacock so they could see what was going on knowing that we must come to the Council and revise the 

contract before the end of the year. John said we have not overspent the total of the contract, but we will 

if the vendor were to continue providing the services to Clerks he has been for the last few months.  The 

PIE Committee approved an increase to the vendor for the rest of the year to continue the services to the 

Clerks but the Council has the final decision.  John said the Council could say that this is enough, and no 

more money would be spent. But there are Clerks that are asking for the services that Doug can't provide 

alone and we do have the dollars to increase the contract.  

Chair Peacock believed that this is a great exercise and from time to time we need to make sure that we 

recognize our contract management skills. It was all done up front. He asked for any other comments.  At 

this point, the Chair noted that the recommendation is to adopt the amended contract for an increase of 

$21, 875. Clerk Smith made the motion. Clerk Butterfield seconded the motion. Chair Peacock asked if 

there was any further discussion. Clerk Smith stated that the vendor came to his office and he overlooked 
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their total system and told us we were really on spot, but he gave us some good advice on how to improve. 

He echoed Clerk Moore Russell's comments and stated that this is a lesson well learned. He made the 

motion because he thought the service was valuable. Clerk Colonneso asked if this were not approved 

today, where would we be? Chair Peacock stated that we would be close to running out the dollar amount 

that was approved and at that point the service would stop until the next year when we decide to continue 

that contract. She felt the Clerks would need to keep continuing with their compliance measures since 

they are new. Chair Peacock said that his conclusion was it is a brand-new contract and a new concept.  

We thought we had the number that we thought that would do it. Now, the usage of that has been greater 

than we thought. While we are going to increase the contract for the rest of the contract year, we are going 

to have an opportunity to now take those lessons learned and do another procurement and effectively 

check this contractor or get another that can do the same process. We certainly need the service. Clerk 

Butterfield stated that our options here are to not approve this and we are done because we used all of 

the money for that service for this year. Another option would be to go out midyear for another RFP and 

define the scope to continue this service. It may not be the most effective and efficient option at this point. 

She asked if this was that discussed at all by the committee? Clerk Moore Russell said that we could look 

at a cost sharing model. Chair Peacock followed up that he was not opposed to that, although it would 

require more conversation than a decision today on that kind of concept. Clerk Green added to answer 

Clerk Butterfield's question, it was talked about in the committee. Clerk Green continued that the 

discussion in the committee was to continue the existing services for continuity and because of all the 

work that was in the pipeline. The committee will be up for another RFP to look at the services. The services 

might change by June of this year. This was a way to bridge the gap based on where we were with the 

contract and get us to the end of the year. There were no further comments, Chair Peacock called the vote. 

Clerk Moore Russell voted nay. It is shown in the minutes that there was one nay vote. The motion was 

adopted. 

Clerk Green continued with some informational points that came out of the PIE Committee. One is the 

19-20 Performance Report that is reviewed and approved by the PIE Chair in order to meet timing 

guidelines for reporting purposes. That was done. A couple of highlights were that 46 Clerks offices had 

action plans as it related to Collections. A slight decrease in collections compared to the end of last year. 

County Criminal particularly slipped 39% compared to the 40% standard. Civil Traffic experienced a slight 

increase compared to last year and remains 85% which is below the 90% standard. There were some 

action plans particularly statewide Criminal, Civil and Traffic courts experienced a decline in filing cases 

timely. Most of the reasons that were received from the action plans was out of the hands of clerks such 

as CMS conversions, system changes, that could be affecting some of these numbers. Circuit Civil 

continues to decline from 88% at the end of last year to 85% of this quarter. With the increase in personnel 
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in the budget cycle next year, she suspected that the number will rise and start meeting the standard 

again. There were also some holidays in that time period. The second informational point was the amended 

Outputs report form. This has to do with Chapter 219.58 HB 337 where the threshold of filing Circuit Civil 

cases shifted from Circuit Civil to County Civil under $30,000. This was effective January 1st. The Outputs 

form had to be amended and this was related to the small claims that went from $8,000 to $5,000. We 

wanted to track the impact of this shifting of cases through the Outputs form. Marleni was instrumental in 

developing the report and Clerk Green asked her if she wanted to comment. She noted that it would be 

gone over tomorrow in the CCOC session. Thirdly, there was much discussion around performance 

measures and standards. As we know year over year that it has been a priority of the PIE Committee to 

look at those standards. With the body of work that has been in front of us in past years between weighted 

workload measures, sub case types, PAC Framework, Compliance, it was never something that we could 

give it the focus that it needed. This year the committee agreed that it would be a primary focus of the 

committee. Performance standards are going to be looked at by the committee. The committee asked that 

the PIE Chair organize a workgroup and assign a chair to report back to the PIE Committee with 

recommendations. Then we can come in front of the Executive Council for recommendations.  Some 

highlights we talked about around performance measures were things as it related to payment plans and 

compliance. Do we want to track and monitor our performance as it relates to compliance initiatives? 

Another one is through standardization efforts. Do we want to track where Clerks utilize standard docket 

codes and make data measures? Documents that are e-filed have been brought up. There is an AO that is 

effective in May that includes all documents including judges have to be e-filed. That maybe a measure 

that we might want to look at. The workgroup is going to come up with some meaningful relevant 

standards. They will look at not only the current ones to determine if we want to keep the current ones and 

are, they still relevant. But do we get rid of some and or do we add some? Do we amend the current ones 

we have? This is a large body of work that will happen over the next year.  

 A fourth point was that she asked Doug to put together a year in review. The 18-19 year in review is in 

your packet. It was very interesting to look at year over year how the number of cases change and certain 

type of information changes. She would like to know if it is meaningful and would want this to continue. 

Another item that came up after the packet came out, was the concern that there are times that we do not 

get a report or reports from counties for multiple reasons. For example, Clay County pushed the deadline 

on a collection timeliness because they were going through a CMS conversion. They just didn’t have the 

data. Do we not report or do we report "0" with the idea that we would follow up with the corrected report 

the next quarter? The PIE Committee decided to have a policy where Clerks' offices consider that staff 

recommendation for unforeseen delay regarding reporting to allow for a Clerks office to submit a report of 

"0"s with the idea that once the issue is corrected they would properly report the next quarter. This would 
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allow a Clerk’s office to submit reports timely. She does not know if this policy needs to be brought to 

Executive Council or that is something the PIE Committee can just adopt.     

Chair Peacock added that this lends itself to follow up conversation. It is a bigger reporting mechanism 

than just reporting to the PIE. He talked to FCCC President Clerk Butterfield in the Leadership meeting. It 

was an idea that actual came out of a Budget Committee conversation and comment from Clerk Smith. 

We have the CCOC staff that are willing to go out and help Clerks that are having issues. He talked about 

having more of a concept of having mutual aid kind of agreement more than a best practice. The key to 

that is knowing what is going on, having that conversation. He says if reporting the "0" then the local clerk 

is aware that there is an issue, they are working on it once the numbers are updated. Staff would not 

continue to follow up with emails. Marleni commented that in reporting "0" it creates the green boxes that 

pop up on the form that says ok now you are out of error and explain why. Then in the explanation they 

would say, what the issue was. There would be the opportunity to provide explanations for why they could 

not get the report in. This would not be for the situations where the staff is out sick, and we don’t have it. 

It is for the unforeseen. The committee had a lot of discussion particularly the terminology of unforeseen. 

Chair Peacock said that we can probably take it as a consent for being a good idea. He asked if there were 

any concerns with the PIE Committee saying that is a proper way to go if you having some sort of local 

issue and to report "0"s on their report? But when it kicks up an error or warning flag that you put in a 

narrative as to what your situation is so that staff knows that and can follow up later. Clerk Smith stated 

that he would defer to our Counsel to advise us to whether we need to take a formal action on this. Chair 

Peacock said the question is a recommendation from the PIE Committee and does that need to be 

formalized at the Council level for something administratively. Joe Boyd, CCOC General Counsel stated not 

at this stage and continued the minutes will reflect the discussion and we do not have to have a vote. 

Chair Peacock thought that the PIE Committee had direction to put that out there as an advisory to report 

"0"s if you have a specific issue that is limiting your ability to file. Staff will know that there is an issue and 

they will be able to circle back and follow up later. Clerk Smith also asked Mr. Boyd if we need a Council 

confirmation that the PIE submitted the report to the Legislature by the due date? Mr. Boyd stated the 

report will be submitted as part of the quarterly. He added you can take it as an exception. Clerk Smith 

noted that he was fine with that. Clerk Green stated that concluded her report. The Chair thanked Clerk 

Green, the members of the PIE Committee and staff. Clerk Green thanked the Clerks' staff. She stated that 

this was a committee driven by staff in the Clerks' offices. They are the experts. She also thanked the 

Clerks that were on the committee. Since Clerk Green is going to become the FCCC president, Chair 

Peacock is going to let her decide about the chairmanship of the PIE Committee. 
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LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE REPORT 

 

Chair Peacock called upon Clerk Timmann to give the Legislative Report. She thanked the Chair. She 

began by saying that there have been regular Legislative updates, and everybody has been watching the 

Legislative action this year very closely. She would be giving a high-level summary on where we are on 

those pieces of legislation that are of the most interest here to the CCOC. First, this would be impossible 

without the full cooperation and collaboration now between the FCCC and CCOC. It has really made a 

difference and has produced much improved products and given better analyses. Staff of the Clerks' 

offices have volunteered their time. A lot of this happens in the middle of the night. With how quickly these 

things start to move, we either receive request from the Legislature or we identify areas that might have a 

fiscal impact whether that is an amendment or actual bill. We immediately step up and reach out to Clerk's 

offices for that full analyses. It has been a phenomenal process. We have had a lot of information coming 

to us, trying to put together statewide fiscal impacts for the bills that are moving. This includes individual 

amendments to bills as those move forward. There are also a few additional bills that will be going out this 

week because a few pieces of legislation just started moving. We will make sure to get those out to Clerks' 

offices if in fact they are moving, and they are identified as having a potential impact. In our priority 

legislation the first one SB 590 and HB 967 is the jury bill. This is a true efficiency, workload, and accuracy 

bill. We are excited about this passing. It looks like it is moving along very well. What it does is simplify the 

payments, the processing for jury related expenditures. The bill does away with those quarterly advances 

or pre-reimbursements that we are doing now. It makes the process a true reimbursement for those actual 

costs. This does not alter the level of review of all those requests. There is still that absolute due diligence 

from the part of the CCOC and JAC. It will do away with the juror quarterly estimate form. That is reduction 

of at least four reports per year It will reduce the confusion of the complex settle-up process on those 

quarterly estimates. HB 967 is the House bill that is ready to be heard on the house floor. It has gone 

through everything. SB 590 still has one committee stop scheduled with Full Appropriations before it is on 

the Senate floor. Senator Gayle Harrell was concerned about slowing down any payments to the Clerks. 

Clerk Timmann was very appreciative that she was concerned about that. HB 591 and SB 790 that is our 

overall glitch in efficiency bill that clarifies and bifurcates the service charge statutes 28.24 to make sure 

that those charges are for county functions and those are separate from the Court related functions and 

the distribution of those fees is appropriate and in accordance with those functional roles. The bill also 

clarifies the distribution of appellate fees from the county courts to the circuit courts. That is a big issue 

this year. We want to make sure that all of that is clarified and that the distribution follows the changes in 

that law. That was inadvertently left out in 2019. This should resolve the ambiguity rising from the changes 

in previous house bill 3337. Also, HB 591 is ready to be heard on the House floor as was our jury bill. SB 
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790 is not scheduled for its final committee stop and that should be next week in Full Appropriations.  

Other bills to be mentioned were HB 903 an SB 1328. Those are the bills related to fines and fees, 

payment plans, and driver license suspension. All she can say here is that everyone is fully engaged in this 

issue. All are working in tandem to make sure that whatever is done, keeps those things in mind and in 

the start of session we estimated the impact of the original bill was between $20 and $49 million. Now 

that has been narrowed down at least with significant work by everyone here and their advocacy to reduce 

that impact to $10 million. We continue to look at that. That is a very significant impact. The main point 

here is that we are all excited about the new innovations that we are coming up with compliance programs. 

We really want to have the opportunity to make those work and help everyone out there. We don’t want 

people to have their licenses suspended. We are going to stay very closely engaged in this issue. HB 903 

was up at 3:30 today. Jason Welty is there covering the meeting. He will give an update as soon as possible. 

SB 1328 is not yet scheduled for its third and final committee stop and the full Senate Appropriation 

committee. Her main point is let’s continue all these great initiatives that we have on compliance and be 

able to talk about that and share that information and be a real resource on helping people be in 

compliance, so no one is put in this situation. That concluded her report. Chair Peacock thanked her and 

asked the Council if there were any questions. There were none. 

 

Chair Peacock noted that from the perspective on the CCOC side, he and Jason Harrell work real close 

together on different things. Jason Welty is always clarifying things for staff and we really have a great 

relationship now with the different House and Senate staff. When they need information, they can get it 

quickly. We are in a great position based on all the work we have done in the past few years of having data 

collection points. Now we are not having to reach out with a survey in order to get that data. All that work 

has been done. There is value and trust between the staff members now. When they reach out, we will get 

them the number that they need. 

 

REVENUE ENHANCEMENT AND FUNDING COMMITTEE 

There was nothing to report. 

 

ELECTRONIC NOTIFIACTION PLATFORM WORKGROUP 

Already was discussed earlier in the meeting. 

 

TCBC REPORT 

The Chair asked Judge Ficarrotta for the TCBC report. Since his last update in December the TCBC has 

met three times. Twice by phone conference on December 18 and January 31. Last week, there was an 



 

Approved by the Executive Council on April 27, 2020                                                                       14 
 

in-person meeting in Tallahassee on February 17, 2020. On the calls the commission discussed the 

problem-solving court advisory groups recommendations for allocating non-recurring funds. The 

commission also approved a request regarding the return of chief judge rate distribution dollars and the 

consideration of a policy to address anticipated future requests. The TCBC directed staff of OSCA to initiate 

the steps for a trial court year end spending plan. The results of that exercise will be presented at our next 

meeting in March. On February 17, when we met in person in Tallahassee, we were appreciative that 

several Clerk representatives were able to join us at our meeting. The commission discussed the budget 

issues, the legislative session update, and alternative trial support hearing officer allocation methodology. 

There were further discussions on the allocation of non-recurring funds for our problem-solving courts. The 

next meeting will be a conference call on March 25 at noon. He will send those materials to you Chair 

Peacock and Mr. Dew. That concluded his report. He apologized for not being there in Orlando in person, 

but he is the duty judge this week in Hillsborough county. Chair Peacock thanked him. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

Chair Peacock opened the floor to any Council member. There were no questions. He opened the floor 

up to Clerks and staff members. He encouraged all if they needed anything to call upon the Council or 

CCOC staff for assistance.   

 

The Chair thanked everybody for coming. Meeting was adjourned at 4:14 pm  

 

                   

                

 

 

 


